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February 18, 2025 – Meeting Minutes – Lynn Township Municipal Building
                                 Lynnport, PA 18066

The regular meeting of the Lynn Township Planning Commission was called to order at 6:59 PM by Vice Chairman Larry Bachman.  The following members were present: Larry Bachman, William Dellicker, Amanda Dietrich, Fritz Najarian, and Perry Long. Karl Scherzberg (township engineer) and Trish Burkhardt (recording secretary) were also in attendance.   Harold Handwerk and Jake Moyer were absent.  

Reorganization
	Being that this was the first meeting of the year, Larry Bachman explained they would need to first open the floor for the reorganization nominations.  Perry Long made a motion to nominate, Willard Dellicker for secretary.  Fritz Najarian seconded the motion. With no other nominations, Larry Bachman made a motion to close the nominations for the secretary position.  Perry Long then motioned to nominate Larry Bachman as Vice Chairman.  Fritz Najarian seconded the motion and the nominations were closed.  Fritz Najarian made a motion to nominate Harold Handwerk for Chairman in absentia and Larry Bachman confirmed he had verbal acceptance from Harold.  Willard Dellicker seconded the motion.  In the absence of any positions to vote for, Larry Bachman made a motion to cast a unanimous ballot for the nominations. Willard Dellicker seconed the motion.  All were in favor.  Harold Handwerk is Chairman, Larry Bachman is Vice Chairman, and Willard Dellicker is Secretary for the year 2025.  

Minutes
Larry Bachman made a motion to accept and dispense with the reading of the meeting minutes from the December 17, 2024 Planning Commission meeting.  Fritz Najarian seconded.  Motion carried. 

Marie A Dietrich Lot Line Adjustment- Feasibility Review
     Scot Dietrich presented to the Planning Commission the proposed lot line adjustment explaining it is just a rearrangement of 2 lots due to the will and testament of the deceased property owner.  Karl Sherzberg began reviewing his comment letter dated February 12, 2025.  Comment 1 has to do with the septic drain field locations and Karl assumed that additional testing will not be required but the applicant will need to check with Ian Stout the SEO.  Comment 2 in regards to driveways will be unnecessary as Mr. Dietrich explained there are none to be proposed.  For Comment 3, the incorrect zoning requirements will be updated in the Site Data Table as pointed out by Karl.  Mr. Deitrich stated that comment number 4 will be handled to show that there is no area left for future subdivision.  Comment number 5 in regards to the NPDES has no current proposal for future ground disturbance.  Mr. Dietrich’s response to comment 6, the current impervious surface area for the entire parcel should precedes the Maiden Creek Stormwater Ordinance since the properties were developed prior to it.  
     Fritz Najarian then asked about the deed provided not being the ordinance required one that was in existence in 1982- it appeared he did not get a copy of the 1953 one that was included in the submission.  Karl explained that he also pulled a copy of the deed from 1969 after the creation of Leaser Lake by the state.  Fritz then remarked that combining the lots does make sense to improve on the overage of the 10% rule.  Fritz recommended to add a designation on the plan stating that there is no further subdivision allowed.   There were no further questions.
     Willard Dellicker recommended the feasibility study could positively move forward to a submitted preliminary plan and Fritz Najarian seconded with the stipulations that the comments be addressed this in Karl’s 2/12/2025 letter and an additional that there is no further subdivision.  All were in favor. 

Bennicoff Minor Subdivision- Preliminary/Final
     Jared Hermany of Hanover Engineering presented on behalf of the Bennicoffs’ preliminary/final plan for a 2-acre split off for family.   He also submitted 4 waiver requests for SALDO Sections 22-204 & 206 for concurrent preliminary/final review, 22-302.4(I) and 22-303.3(B) for showing the total tract boundary, 22-302.5(I) for contour depiction, and finally 22-303.4(J) for an E& S Plan with this submission.   Mr. Hermany started with comment #6 on the Township Engineer’s review letter.  While he will be attempting to design the driveway under the required 11% grade, he may be looking to do a waiver to exceed it.  Karl’s suggestion was so that they don’t need to look at this again later, it makes sense to just request the waiver now and possibly not need to apply it.  Mr. Hermany agreed he will create the waiver for up to 15% contours which Karl stated is reasonable.  
     Karl skipped over his first 4 waiver comments which will be discussed at the end.  He then explained comment 5 is just an “FYI” for the applicant about submission of a driveway permit.  Comments #7, 8, 10, and 11 are reminders for the basic SALDO plan and easement requirements with comments 9 and 11 referring to the planning module requirements.  Comment 13 states that cumulative impervious coverage greater than 10,000 sq. ft for the residual parcel and new tract totaled will require submission of a stormwater review plan.  Karl pointed out that comment 14 is in regards to incorrect data in the Site Data Table.  Comment number 15 has to do with documenting the calculation for the 10% rule compliance.  Mr. Hermany reminded that due to this being a parcel preserved with farmland preservation, there cannot be any future development.  The applicant will still need to get the plan copy over to County for the necessary farmland preservation wording updates.
     Karl explained that waiver #3 should be fine to accept as long as the Township asks for the grading and erosion and sedimentation plans in advance.  Karl then stated that it would be normal to have an E&S plan as part of the grading plan for state requirements.  Fritz Najarian stated he has no issue granting waivers and allow for the follow up “paperwork” to be submitted when applying for the building permits.  Fritz and Larry agreed that Farmland Preservation needs to provide a letter of approval of proposed easements for future farmer access.  Fritz then asked for the deed in existence in 1982 be provided to fulfill the requirements.  Mr. Hermany said he would supply although it is the same as the 2022 one, he provided.
     Mr. Hermany stated he would like to provide an additional waiver request to avoid offering the ROW dedication since the frontage is only 70 feet wide and Karl confirmed dedication would have to be for the entire property frontage.  Perry agreed that they should not require the dedication.  Mr. Hermany will also submit waiver number 6 for the driveway grade.  Larry then stated that procedurally the waivers need to each be granted individually.  Fritz Najarian made the motion to grant waiver request #1 with Willard Dellicker seconding and all in favor.  Perry Long recommended approval of Waiver #2.  Willard Dellicker seconded the motion and all were in favor.  Amanda Dietrich motioned to grant Waiver #3 with Larry Bachman seconding.  All were in favor.  Fritz Najarian made the motion to grant Waiver #4.  Willard Dellicker seconded and no one opposed.  Due to the outstanding waiver requests and the approvals still needed from outside agencies, it seems best to table this review until next submission.   Mr. Hermany explained that it will not impact his project timing.  
      Fritz Najarian then made the motion to table this plan until the 2 additional waiver requests are submitted in writing then they can recommend conditional approval based on the standing of the engineer’s comments.  Larry Bachman seconded and all were in favor

Other Business
     Larry provided an article regarding the denied solar farm submission by Windsor Township Supervisors.  

Public Comment
    None

Adjournment
Perry Long made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:36 PM.  Willard Dellicker seconded the motion. Motion carried.



Sincerely, 

Trish Burkardt, Recording Secretary

Cc.	Harold Handwerk, Larry Bachman, Willard Dellicker, Perry Long, Frederick Najarian, Amanda Dietrich, Jake Moyer
	Karl Sherzberg, Township Engineer
	Atty. Marc Fisher, Township Solicitor
	Brian Dietrich, Ron Jerdon
	Tammy White, Secretary/Treasurer to the BOS
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